  KETTERING PARTNERSHIP

LSP EXECUTIVE BOARD

Meeting held: 27th February  2015
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Fiona Phillip (Tresham)
Louise Tarpley (NCCG)

Andrew Jepps (NCC)

Cllr Bill Parker (NCC)
Trish Dewar (Groundworks)

Supt Andy Cox (Northants Police)

Chief Insp Dennis Murray (Northants Police)

Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Carole Stephenson (Kettering Borough Council)
Julie Trahern (Kettering Borough Council)

David Pope (Committee Administrator)
14.LSP.12
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillor Terry Freer, Debbie Egan, Stuart Wesselby and Inspector Adam Ward
14.LSP.13
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 18th July 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 

14.LSP.14
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 
None
14.LSP.15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
14.LSP.16
NCC WELLBEING SERVICES CONTRACT

Andrew Jepps, Northamptonshire County Council’s Assistant Director for Integrated Services attended the meeting to provide an update on the current status of the NCC Wellbeing Services contract. 


The meeting noted that the original contract proposal had been for Wellbeing Services to be delivered in several locations across the county, enabling individuals and families to access appropriate support and information to assist in maintaining their quality of life, thereby reducing the demand for statutory and specialist support services. 

The meeting was advised that the current status of the contract needed to be viewed in the context of the next generation county council plan, which was both highly ambitious and financially challenging and affected the way NCC could work with partner organisations. In light of this, the procurement process for the contract as outlined above had ceased in late 2014, with bidders encouraged to view the draft plans as they came forward. NCC was aware that a number of bidders and voluntary sector organisations were displeased with the cessation of the contract tendering process, but it was considered that a radically different model was required given the challenging circumstances faced by NCC. 

At the heart of the proposed model was an intention to develop a joint venture Wellbeing Community Interest Company (CIC) with two partners; the University of Northampton and Northampton Health Care Foundation Trust. The model would be developed with a good understanding of how NCC connected to the world of healthcare, with the next set of challenges faced being capacity in primary care and supporting people in the community. 

Discussions were ongoing regarding the CIC and had been held with both borough and district councils in addition to voluntary organisations. Although there was uncertainty as to the exact structure and role of the wellbeing organisation, it would have to fit the challenges faced by NCC and would have a different set of functions and wider scope than that proposed in the original tender. It was seen as vitally important to develop a countywide organisation which offered consistency. Timescales for the delivery of the proposal were considered to be weeks and months rather than years. 
14.LSP.17
POLICE UPDATE – KETTERING AREA

Superintendent Andy Cox and Chief Inspector Dennis Murray attended the meeting to provide a police update. 

The meeting heard that the newly installed front counter within KBC’s municipal offices was a positive introduction and following a quick-time evaluation it was hoped that the practice could be taken elsewhere in the county. The importance of partnership working was highlighted to the meeting with the work of the LSP noted as being extremely positive. It was anticipated that this approach would be extended across the areas that Supt Cox had control over. An invitation to attend strategic and tactical board meetings was extended to the meeting, it was noted that such meetings aided the design of future police policy and practice.

The Futures Programme was in operation in both Kettering and Oundle and had seen the introduction of initiatives such as a Rural Policing team with ongoing negotiations for a cross-border agency led by Northamptonshire Police. There was an aim to introduce more community hubs, with six anticipated in Kettering and a pot of funding was available for hub investment. These sites would have public access and would be partnership based with visibility being a key issue for police. A public survey would be undertaken to tailor services to local requirements. 


The largest recruitment drive in the force’s history had been undertaken for Special Constables. Over 500 individuals had been recruited to date, although the target figure of 900 by the end of the year was unlikely to be reached; however, Northamptonshire Police were seen as national leaders in the recruitment of Special Constables. A role being taken forward was that of Parish Constable, in which recruits would be required to patrol their local parish heightening visibility, awareness and recognition of constables concerned. All recruits would have the same training, skills and powers as a regular police officer.


It was anticipated that the Predictive Policing Hotspot Model would commence in May, with the project being supported by Cambridge University. The aim of the project was to target police resources on areas suffering from high crime rates and it was noted that a number of areas within Kettering would benefit should it be a chosen location. 

The Domestic Abuse Perpetrator Programme had been widened to include Kettering where a number of perpetrators of domestic abuse would be required to complete a specifically designed rehabilitation programme. The outcome following these sessions would be compared with perpetrators who had been through the criminal justice system to ascertain the effectiveness of the programme. 

Details of management changes within the force were provided to the meeting that noted Adam Ward was the new sector inspector. 


Chief Insp Murray provided details of the role of horseback PCSOs in Rothwell and Desborough and stated that KBC had agreed to council wardens partaking in the Visible Guardians scheme, particularly around school pick up zones. 


As part of the work to tackle violent crime, the police had agreed to part fund a survey on Kettering’s night-time economy and were considering the installation of a weapon-amnesty. Weaponry collected would be used to form part of an anti-violence sculpture in London. 

The Evening Telegraph newspaper had agreed to carry photos of individuals suspected of violent crime offences, with the publication of a monthly two page spread going forward. Of the first ten pictures published, four suspects had been identified. There was also an ambition to create a role of parish constable specifically for Kettering’s night-time economy.  


It was noted that Kettering was ranked second highest in the county for violent offences, with the majority of offences centring around the night-time economy and youth crime. To tackle this issue, police would fund a post looking at low level violence for a period of two years to try and stop crime at the source. 

An agreement had been reached with Kettering Odeon to host a talk for youngsters on the topics of illegal weapons and child sexual exploitation, prior to a free film screening. An anti-violence film had been produced and would be shown during trailers to age appropriate films. 

Chief Insp Murray advised the meeting that door-staff on licenced premises in Kettering were in attendance at police briefings and would be utilising body-worn video. It was hoped that door-staff could be accredited with Section 35 powers at some point in the future. 
14.LSP.18
PURPLE FLAG

Martin Hammond provided a brief update on the Purple Flag accreditation process. It was noted that the bid had been submitted, with informal feedback received to say that Kettering’s submission was the best the organisers had received. An inspection of Kettering’s night-time economy was scheduled for 20th March, with the result expected at some point in June. 

The meeting was advised by Chief Insp Murray that extra resources would be in place throughout March as the Purple Flag organisers would usually undertake a visit prior to the official inspection date. The Home Office had shown an interest in Kettering’s submission, with the Health and Wellbeing Board also suggesting a presentation on the topic. 

The meeting heard that the public consultation for the Public Space Protection Order (PSPO) was underway, with the results to be supplied to the June meeting of the  KBC Executive Committee. 

The Chair stated that the council had been challenged by police regarding the town’s night-time economy and had worked long and hard to make improvements. Although the process had been difficult, it was proving to be a success and was deeply embedded in the future plans for Kettering. 
14.LSP.19
LSP CONFERENCE – FEEDBACK
Carole Stephenson provided the meeting with feedback from the LSP Conference held in October 2014.

The conference was considered to have been very successful, with over 70 delegates in attendance and some excellent presentations provided to delegates. The conference had followed the themes of the Sustainable Community Strategy and had provided opportunities for partner organisations to showcase their services. Evaluations received from delegates had been extremely positive.  
The meeting heard that the date for the 2015 conference would be changed from a Friday to Thursday 15th October to provide the opportunity for more delegates and presenters to be able to attend. 
14.LSP.20 
VOLUNTARY SECTOR UPDATE

In the absence of Debbie Egan, Trish Dewar provided a brief voluntary sector update. 


The meeting heard that Groundwork had recruited two full-time posts and 58 voluntary positions as part of restorative practice solutions. The challenge faced by the organisation was to locate sufficient case studies. 

The meeting was provided with details regarding EquATA, a small organisation based at Grafton Park Lodge that provided equine assisted therapy to aid children with autism. A grant had recently been obtained to assist those individuals who could not afford to pay the full cost to use the service. 

Voluntary Impact Northamptonshire had organised a Development Day, held on 25th February, were local groups, Kettering Together and Teamwork Trust had explained their wide variety of services. 
14.LSP.21
HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD UPDATE
Trish Dewar provided the meeting with an update on the Health and Wellbeing Board.

The meeting was advised that the board had recently re-examined its aims and list of invited attendees. As a result of this work, a broader range of individuals were now attending meetings, including the police and fire services, the Strategic Director of Kettering General Hospital and representation from Northamptonshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust (NHFT). It was noted however, that no borough councillors were presently attending meetings. 
A workshop had been held to identify key priorities for future meetings of the board, which were outlined as follows:-

· Workforce wellbeing; Kettering had the highest rate of sickness absence in the county

· Targeting alcohol misuse

· Increased promotion of healthy lifestyles
· Making people feel safe physically and emotionally 
14.LSP.22
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Supt Andy Cox outlined an idea that was in the early conceptual stage regarding a member of the police force being placed in an external agency in order to observe and bring back good practice and ideas. Further information on the subject would be provided at a future meeting. 
14.LSP.23
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS


Friday 17th July 2015
(The meeting started at 9:00am and ended at 10.33am)

Signed …………………………………

Chair

DJP[image: image1]
Local Strategic Partnership Executive Board No. 1
27.2.15

